ASTRONOMY

Brown University Astronomer To Study Zodiacal Light

Photographs To Be Taken on Expedition to Eclipse Of Sun in South America On Next October 1

PHOTOGRAPHS which, it is hoped, will help explain some of the mystery of the sun's "zodiacal light," are the principal item on the program of an expedition from Brown University to South America to observe a total eclipse of the sun on October 1.

The expedition, co-sponsored by the Skyscrapers, amateur astronomical society of Providence, R. I., will be headed by Dr. Charles H. Smiley, chairman of the Department of Astronomy at Brown, and director of the Ladd Observatory. They intend to set up their high-speed cameras at Quixeramobim, Brazil, on the eastern shoulder of South America, about 100 miles northwest of Recife (formerly Pernambuco). At this location the moon will hide the sun about 10:00 a.m., (Recife time) for nearly five minutes.

The zodiacal light is seen, in the west after sunset or in the east before sunrise, as a wedge or cone of light extending along the ecliptic, the line in which the sun seems to move around the sky during the year. Best seen in the tropics, it is occasionally visible in North America, and is considerably brighter than the most brilliant parts of the Milky Way. Astronomers believe it is caused by reflection of sunlight by myriads of tiny particles arranged in a disc around the sun, and extending

out well beyond the orbit of the earth.

Three astronomers have reported seeing it during eclipses, and photographs made by Dr. Smiley from the Peruvian Andes during the eclipse of June 8, 1937, showed a similar effect. However, doubt has been expressed that the sky at an eclipse ever gets dark enough for it to appear. Dr. W. H. Steavenson, an English astronomer, recently said in speaking before the British Astronomical Association.

"I have seen both the Zodiacal Light and a total eclipse separately, and I am sure that the Zodiacal Light would be quite invisible under such conditions, as the sky never gets nearly dark enough."

Dr. Smiley hopes to verify his findings of 1937, and to obtain better and more convincing photographs on his 1940 expedition. He will be accompanied by Mrs. Smiley and Arthur A. Hoag, a junior at the University. They anticipate good weather conditions, for it seldom rains or even is cloudy at Quixeramobim in October. They will leave here August 15. On account of disruption of steamer routes by the war, they may have to go first to Rio de Janeiro, then retrace their route along the Brazilian coast, by land, air or water, to their destination.

Science News Letter, July 13, 1940

STANDARDS

Propose New Definition For Temperature Scales

NE of the most fundamental standards of science and industry, the temperature scale, will have a new definition if suggestions now being put forth are adopted.

Now the essential points on thermometers, whether they be the familiar ones filled with mercury or colored alcohol or the more precise electrical and gas kinds used for greater temperature ranges and more exact measurements,

are set by temperature of melting ice (o degrees Centigrade and 32 degrees Fahrenheit) and the temperature of steam (100 degrees C. and 212 degrees F.).

Under the suggested change only the ice point would be standard and the steam point would be determined experimentally, just as the boiling points of liquids other than water are now determined. Actually the difference between the two systems would be very

small indeed, but the change would (1) improve the accuracy of temperature determinations, (2) fix by definition the values of the constants for converting ordinary Centigrade and Fahrenheit temperatures to Absolute temperatures, and (3) the change would eliminate revisions of previously determined temperatures as new determinations are made of fundamental coefficients of thermometric gases.

The possibility of the new standard was foreseen by the famous English physicists, Joule and Thomson, later Lord Kelvin, in 1854 when standards of the present temperature scale were being set. They recognized that when the temperature of the ice point became known sufficiently accurately, it would be desirable to use it alone to fix the scale. This time is believed to have arrived.

Dr. F. G. Brickwedde, chairman of the Committee on Low Temperature Scales of the National Research Council, points out (*Journal of Applied Physics*, June) that the definition of the temperature scale now in use is the result of an evolution and that it will continue to be changed to meet demands for greater accuracy and precision in the measurement of temperatures: Dr. W. F. Giauque of the University of California has proposed that steps be taken to bring about the adoption of the suggested change.

Science News Letter, July 13, 1940

ARCHAEOLOGY

Old Panama Graveyard Reveals Ornamented Chief

BEDECKED in exquisite golden ornaments, surrounded in death by his wives and slaves offered up as human sacrifices, the remains of a high Indian official or chief of pre-Columbian Panama have been unearthed in a vegetation-covered graveyard on a Coclé province plantation.

This important burial of an American leader who ruled his part of the world some time between 1300 and 1500 A.D., was discovered by an expedition of the University of Pennsylvania's University Museum.

In his first revelations of the discovery, Dr. J. Alden Mason, of the museum's staff, leader of the expedition, stated that the chief was buried in a large, bowlshaped pit 11 feet deep. In this, mourners laid the resplendant chief decked in gold and surrounded by more shining gifts.

Outstanding were five golden plaques big as dinner plates, believed to have